
Press release: New equipment set to
help fish in distress

Environment Agency fisheries teams have bought a bank of equipment, including
10 new aerators and 8 handheld dissolved oxygen meters, which will be
available on loan to angling clubs and fisheries across East Anglia to help
if oxygen levels plummet as a result of warm weather.

As it gets hotter during the summer months, temperature increase, which
lowers dissolved oxygen levels and causes fish to become distressed and
struggle for air.

Water levels may decrease and algal blooms can also become more of a risk,
both of which can impact oxygen levels.

Kye Jerrom, Fisheries Specialist for the Environment Agency in East Anglia,
said:

We are delighted that we have been able to purchase these dissolved
oxygen meters and aeration units thanks to fishing licence funding.

We are preparing for a dry summer and potentially low water levels
as we know these issues can impact fisheries and fishing,
especially at lakes, and in extreme cases lead to fish deaths. We
will loan this kit out to fisheries and angling clubs with
potential water quality issues so they can monitor dissolved oxygen
levels routinely, helping to prevent or prepare for fisheries
incidents and alert us if things get worse.

The monitoring kit measures water quality, which can help predict algae
blooms or detect very low oxygen levels. Environment Agency teams can be
drafted in to assist with aeration, which helps re-oxygenate the water.

The equipment, which will be available to clubs or fisheries that have
experienced issues in the past or are at high risk, was funded through the
Fisheries Improvement Fund.

Steve Lane, Fisheries Specialist for the Environment Agency in East Anglia,
said:

We have aeration kit to loan out to angling clubs who can be
emergency first responders. If an incident is ongoing, it can help
for them to deploy the aerators and free up our resources to deal
with other fisheries incidents.

Fishing licence income also funds two 24/7 dedicated fisheries duty officers
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who are on hand to assist fisheries with potential issues. If you spot dead
or gasping fish report it to the incident hotline on 0800 807060.

Fishing licence income is essential for services like this. Don’t forget
there’s only one place you need to buy your licence –
https://www.gov.uk/fishing-licences/buy-a-fishing-licence

Speech: UK Competition Law
enforcement: the post-Brexit future

It was around the beginning of this year that I was first invited to speak at
this conference about the impact of Brexit on competition law. Since then,
there have been two relevant, and important, developments.

What’s happening on Brexit?

The first is that, at the start of the year, we had been expecting that, by
June, the United Kingdom would have left the EU. As some of you may have
noticed, we haven’t. We were expecting that this conference would be held in
the post-Brexit future. It isn’t.

We had envisaged that the position by now would have been clear. Either we
would have been in an implementation period, to be followed by a ‘future
economic partnership’ between the UK and the EU, with perhaps the ‘backstop’
taking effect in-between. Or we would have left the EU without a deal, and
with no implementation period, the UK competition authorities and courts
taking immediate responsibility for cases that would previously have been
subject to EU jurisdiction. Either way, we would have been in a position, by
now, to describe the new post-Brexit competition law regime. We would have
known where we stood.

Instead, we have no more certainty than we had at the beginning of the year.
We don’t know whether the withdrawal agreement will be passed, whether there
will be a future economic partnership, or a backstop, or perhaps a no-deal
Brexit. Indeed, some say that it isn’t certain whether there will be any
Brexit at all.

The CMA’s role post-Brexit

In the circumstances, on Brexit there is not much to add to what we have said
before. Post-Brexit, the Competition and Markets Authority – for which I work
– can be expected to take responsibility for a swathe of competition cases
affecting the UK that previously would have been reserved to the European
Commission – under merger control rules, and under the prohibitions on anti-
competitive agreements (including cartels) and abuses of a dominant market
position. These are typically the larger and more complex cases, having
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cross-border effects. It is the Government’s intention that the CMA should
also take responsibility for administering a new UK national state aid
regime. All this remains the intention for the post-Brexit era – but as to
when this will happen, and on exactly what terms, the position is, as at
today, uncertain. Tomorrow, of course, all might become much clearer.

Issues to be resolved

The fundamental questions about the UK competition law system post-Brexit
also remain the same. To what extent, under the various scenarios, will there
be the possibility for UK competition law decisions, judgments, rules and
procedures to diverge from those under EU case law? As many of you will know,
a statutory instrument has been adopted which provides for a new section 60A
of the Competition Act requiring the CMA, and the sector regulators and the
courts (including the Competition Appeal Tribunal), to apply the UK
competition prohibitions consistently with pre-Brexit EU case law, subject to
a number of exceptions that give the flexibility to diverge in certain
specified circumstances – for example, where there are differences between UK
and EU markets, or where there have been developments in forms of economic
activity since the relevant EU case, or in the light of ‘generally accepted
principles of competition analysis’. In practice, this new section 60A would
only apply in the event of a ‘no-deal’ Brexit: if the UK leaves with a deal,
the question will not arise during the implementation period, and once the
implementation period is over, the degree of permitted divergence might well
depend on the terms of a future UK/EU economic partnership.

So, too, will the question of the extent of any future cooperation and
evidence-sharing between the UK and the competition authorities in the EU –
both the European Commission and the national competition authorities of
Member States. Pre-Brexit, these have been subject to EU Regulation 1/2003
and the practices of the European Competition Network. The position post-
Brexit remains to be decided and may well be subject to the terms of any
future economic partnership.

The CMA’s preparedness for Brexit

But, amidst this uncertainty, one thing is without doubt. The CMA was
prepared and ready to take on its new expanded post-Brexit functions as at 29
March this year, when the UK was expected to leave the EU – and might have
left without a deal and without an implementation period, in which case we
would have acquired those new expanded functions with immediate effect,
subject to all the necessary legal instruments being enacted. And the CMA
remains ready to take on those new expanded functions. To get to this
position, the CMA has spent the period since the referendum in planning for
its expanded role, recruiting additional staff, setting up systems, drafting
guidance and assisting the Government in the development of policy and
legislation.

‘Business as usual’ at the CMA while preparing

Naturally, all this preparatory work for Brexit has involved considerable
effort, and some diversion of staff time and resources.
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But I am pleased to say that it has not deflected us from our ‘day job’
applying the UK’s competition and consumer protection laws. On the contrary,
to the best of our ability, we have managed to remain focused on delivering
high-quality case work that makes a difference in people’s everyday lives,
and, despite the inevitable diversion of resources, we succeeded in meeting
many of our ambitious objectives.

Notwithstanding Brexit preparations, we have scrutinised some fairly
significant mergers – as some of you may have seen.

We have also been using our ‘markets’ powers to examine some pretty important
sectors – sectors that are critical to our country’s business life and
economy, such as in our market study into audit services, and sectors that
affect all of us as ordinary citizens, including the most vulnerable – such
as in our current market investigation into funeral services.

Our competition law enforcement casework

And in the area for which I am responsible – the enforcement of the
competition law prohibitions on anti-competitive agreements, including
cartels, and abuses of a dominant market position – we were able,
notwithstanding Brexit preparations, to launch 8 new Competition Act
investigations in the year to March 2019, only slightly down on the 10 we had
launched in each of the 2 previous years. Less impressively, we issued only 1
infringement decision in the year, with £1.6 million of fines – although that
was followed in April by another infringement decision and £7 million of
fines – but that primarily reflects the fact that in the previous couple of
years we had launched an ambitious programme of significant investigations
into the pharmaceutical sector, which require very thorough and detailed
investigation, and on which we are steadily making progress – with results to
be seen.

And although those have been the only recent infringement decisions, in
February we also issued a formal ‘no grounds for action’ decision, in
relation to a rebate scheme in the pharmaceutical sector. This was a second
example of our determination that, where we don’t find that there is
sufficient evidence from our investigations to support an infringement
decision, we won’t simply bury the case by closing it on grounds of
‘administrative priority’ if it is sufficiently advanced – but, instead, we
will issue a properly reasoned decision that can provide useful guidance to
businesses on what we consider is, and is not, permitted.

We have also, this past year, successfully defended a number of our decisions
on appeal – as well as being unsuccessful in others. Most notably, in
February this year, the Court of Appeal upheld our decision (which had been
endorsed by the Competition Appeal Tribunal) on the information exchange
aspect of the steel water tanks case. This sends a clear signal to any
company that any anti-competitive exchange of pricing information with its
competitors, even if it occurs at only one meeting, and even if the company
refrains from participating in actual price-fixing, can constitute an
infringement of competition law and can incur fines.
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Personal responsibility – disqualification of directors

Perhaps more significantly, in the field of competition law enforcement, we
have – as we said we would – ramped up our activity in seeking the
disqualification of directors of companies that have been found to be in
breach of competition law. This is a power that was conferred on the UK
competition authorities back in 2002, but was essentially unused until
December 2016, when we secured our first director disqualification. As at
today, we have now secured 9 director disqualifications, in relation to 4
different infringement cases, and there are more in the pipeline.

We are determined to protect the public from individuals who, in their
business activities, are involved in anti-competitive practices – and to send
a clear message about the personal responsibility that business people have
for ensuring compliance with competition laws. This is in addition to our
powers to investigate, and prosecute, individuals under the criminal offence
for cartels.

As I have often said – but will not shy from repeating – the purpose of all
this enforcement activity is not to generate impressive statistics, but to
protect millions of our fellow citizens up and down the country – all of us –
from practices that restrict or frustrate competition, and so deprive us of
the important benefits that vigorous competition brings: the downward
pressure on prices, the incentive on businesses to improve quality and
service standards and to innovate, and the spurs to improve efficiency and
productivity, which in turn ultimately assists economic growth and job
creation. We do this in our enforcement cases in order to put a stop to
wrongdoing which we uncover, and to deter others from engaging in similar
wrongdoing.

It is our public duty to enforce competition law to secure these benefits for
consumers, and as the past year has shown – even in the midst of having to
prepare for Brexit – we will not flinch from our determination to fulfil that
duty.

Our consumer protection law casework

I should add that – although not strictly relevant to a conference such as
this, which relates to UK competition law – we have also been active, and
successful, in our function of enforcing consumer protection law, which is
also within my area of responsibility.

We have protected consumers from abuses in the ‘secondary’ sale of tickets
for concerts, plays and sporting events – including securing a court order
against the online platform viagogo, the first time we have launched civil
court proceedings to enforce the rules.

We have secured formal commitments from operators of online hotel booking
sites, such as Expedia and Booking.com, to ensure greater transparency on
those sites so that consumers are not misled.

We have obtained compensation for residents of care homes for the elderly in
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relation to fees that were unlawfully imposed.

We have launched investigations into practices which make it difficult for
consumers to cancel or switch subscriptions – in the supply of anti-virus
software and in online video games – making it harder to shop around, and so
perhaps resulting in the ‘loyalty premiums’ (higher prices for non-switchers)
that has been the subject of widespread concern, including a ‘supercomplaint’
to us made by Citizens Advice.

And we continue to take action to protect ordinary consumers, including the
most vulnerable, from unlawful practices that can cause them great harm.

The CMA’s reform proposals

I said at the beginning that there have been two relevant, and important,
developments since the start of this year when I was first invited to speak
here.

The first, as I said, was the fact that the UK did not leave the EU on the
expected date.

The second came in February, when the CMA’s new chairman, Andrew Tyrie, wrote
to the Secretary of State for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy – who
is the UK minister responsible for competition policy – setting out proposals
to reform the UK’s competition and consumer protection system. This was in
response to a request that the Secretary of State had made several months
before. The aim is to make an informed contribution, grounded in the CMA’s
experience of the system, to the Government’s formulation of policy in this
area.

The thinking behind our reform proposals is not that system has failed and
needs to be uprooted. Rather, it is that the system needs to be adapted to
meet new challenges that are fundamentally changing the environment in which
we operate.

One of these challenges is the accelerating digitalisation of the economy.
This has brought many benefits to consumers and the economy, including
through the increased competitive pressures on businesses arising from, for
example, online sales channels, price comparison websites and online reviews.
But it also creates potential new forms of consumer detriment, and raises new
questions about competition law and policy. Do major online platforms give
rise to harmful market power? And does their control of data mean that
digital markets are less contestable than once thought? In retailing, what is
the proper balance between, on the one hand, facilitating new competition
from online commerce, and, on the other, preventing ‘free-riding’ on bricks-
and-mortar suppliers that removes incentives for investment in quality and
service for consumers? Are the terms and conditions of digital comparison
tools, such as price comparison websites, unnecessarily or harmfully
restrictive? Do pricing algorithms facilitate harmful price collusion?

And over and above these, and other, specific issues is the plain reality
that these are fast-moving markets. Is the system nimble enough to prevent
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consumer harms before it’s too late?

Another challenge underlying our reform proposals is the concern, felt by
many, that the UK’s competition and consumer protection system is currently
too weak, and too cumbersome and slow, to tackle consumer harms – so that
many practices that harm ordinary consumers, including the most vulnerable,
go uninvestigated, unaddressed, unpunished and undeterred. This is part of a
wider public unease, particularly pronounced since the financial crisis a
decade ago, that the economic system is not working properly for people.

These are not concerns unique to the UK. They are faced by competition
authorities and policymakers across the world – as many of you will have seen
in a special report on these competition issues which was published in The
Economist magazine last November. In the United States, for example, the
Federal Trade Commission has recently been conducting a series of public
hearings on the future of competition and consumer protection.

These are global questions, and it would be odd if the UK were not to face up
to them. In the CMA we strongly believe that it would be irresponsible to
duck them.

Although this is a worldwide issue, there is one aspect that is specific to
the UK – and that brings us back to Brexit. If the system as a whole – the
CMA, the economic regulators, the courts – is to be able to cope with the
much larger and more complex cases that will come our way in a post-Brexit
world, then making the system nimbler, swifter and more effective becomes
absolutely imperative.

Some of you will be familiar with the main elements of the CMA’s reform
proposals, set out in our chairman’s letter to the Secretary of State. They
have been published, and are available for all to see on our website.

Let me mention some of the most important proposals. We would like market
investigations to be able to address a range of adverse effects on consumers,
and not be limited to adverse effects on competition – that would bring the
legal test for market investigations into line with what already applies for
market studies. In merger control, we would like there to be a mandatory
notification system for larger cross-border transactions, such as those for
which the CMA will take responsibility post-Brexit. We want to see the
consumer protection law enforcement regime strengthened, with the CMA
empowered to declare certain practices illegal and to order them to cease –
rather than having to go to court for this – and to impose fines for illegal
practices and, in cases of urgency, interim measures; that would put our
consumer protection law enforcement powers on a consistent footing with our
competition law enforcement powers under the Competition Act.

I would like to focus now on the proposals that are relevant to the aspect of
CMA competition activity for which I have responsibility – competition law
enforcement; that is, the application of the prohibitions on anti-competitive
agreements, including cartels, and on the abuse of a dominant market
position. Here no radical overhaul is proposed; we think that the basic
framework is right.
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But we are proposing a series of specific reforms which, we believe, will
improve enforcement – making it stronger, swifter, more effective and fairer
in tackling, and deterring, illegal anti-competitive practices – and so
enabling the system to be better at protecting our fellow citizens from the
harms that such anti-competitive practices can inflict.

Let me highlight some of these.

First, we propose that the entire system be underpinned by a new statutory
duty to protect consumers. This statutory duty would not apply only to
competition law enforcement, but to all aspects of the competition and
consumer protection system, including market studies and market
investigations, consumer protection law enforcement and so on. The duty would
be imposed on the CMA, but also on the other institutions in the system
applying competition and consumer protection laws: the sector regulators
where they enforce these laws, and the courts, including for example the High
Court and the Competition Appeal Tribunal.

Some people say that there is no need for this new duty, because the purpose
of competition law and consumer protection law is, in any case, to protect
consumers. But we think it will give a strong focus, in our activities, on
the interest of consumers whenever different considerations need to be
balanced. The application of laws and procedures in this area is necessarily
often complex. For good reasons, the analysis – the scrutiny of evidence, and
the legal and economic argumentation – is inevitably detailed and technical.
Procedures, designed to ensure natural justice and to protect the rights of
parties – as they should be – can sometimes makes the process quite complex
and involved. Some commentators have queried the reference in our chairman’s
letter to ‘Byzantine procedural and technical complexity’, but if the public
sees the way some of these important cases, designed to tackle real harms to
people, meander through the system, it is hard to see how they could take any
other view.

It is absolutely right and proper that there should be rigorous analysis and
procedural fairness – how else can the right decisions emerge? – but these
legitimate goals should not be given effect in such a way that the system and
the institutions that apply it are overwhelmed, or that we lose sight of the
central purpose of the law in this area, which is to protect consumers. The
purpose of the new statutory duty, as we conceive it, is to help us ensure we
do not lose sight of that central purpose. We believe that it will assist us
all in this respect.

Second, as a further discipline on us at the CMA, we propose that we be
subject to another statutory duty – to act as swiftly as possible,
consistently with rigour and procedural fairness.

A third proposal arises from the obvious fact that, in order that we can
apply the law and tackle consumer harms, we need to be aware of possible
infringements. One source of this is ‘whistleblowers’, often from inside the
businesses concerned, who take personal risks – sometimes considerable risks
– in drawing wrongdoing to our attention. At present, we compensate
whistleblowers for providing us with information about cartel activity – but



this is subject to a £100,000 limit. We believe that we might be able to
uncover more wrongdoing if we give people a greater incentive to take the
risk of whistleblowing, and we propose setting the maximum compensation at a
much higher level.

Fourth, once we have launched an investigation, we need to have access to
relevant information. Without all the relevant information, we will not have
the evidence base to enable us to reach the right conclusion. Although we are
empowered to require businesses to produce information for the purposes for
an investigation, the sanctions for non-compliance with our statutory
requests for information are significantly weaker than those of other
competition authorities in Europe. So, we would like the current cap – of
£30,000 for a fixed fine, and £15,000 for each day of non-compliance – to be
substantially raised.

Fifth, the information we obtain needs to be accurate. Again, this is
essential for a robust evidence base, and to help us reach the right
decisions. At present, the only sanctions we have against the provision to us
of false or misleading information involves the full weight of criminal
procedures. We would like this to be combined with a more flexible
instrument, by way of civil (or administrative) fines on those who provide
false or misleading information.

Sixth, I spoke earlier about the importance of personal responsibility, as
well as corporate liability, in competition law enforcement. It is human
nature that a person will be more concerned about compliance if his or her
own personal interests are at stake, as well as those of the company. With
this in mind, we have suggested that the Government considered the
possibility that, in addition to existing personal liabilities, the CMA could
be given the power to impose civil fines directly on individuals involved in
serious competition law infringements, such as price-fixing, bid-rigging,
market-sharing, resale price maintenance, and serious abuses of a dominant
position. Other competition authorities, such as those in Germany and the
Netherlands, have such powers.

Let me turn now to the aspect of our proposals which has generated perhaps
most concerns. It is what we say about the system for appeals against our
competition enforcement decisions. Ultimately this is a matter for the
Government and Parliament to decide, but I would like to spend a little time
explain the thinking behind our suggestions in this area.

We have approached this question as we have approached all our reform
proposals – by asking whether, as things stand now, the appeal system enables
harms to consumers to be tackled as effectively or as swiftly as the public,
and the legislature, expect – and indeed as was intended when the statutory
regime was designed.

Let me be clear at the outset: Our thinking is not driven by a desire to
weaken judicial oversight over the CMA, and we have no interest in that. It
is, rather, about returning the appeal system to what was originally intended
when the Competition Appeal Tribunal was set up: a ‘tightly controlled
procedural regime’, which avoids ‘hypertrophic growth of documentation and



evidence, and inordinate duration of proceedings’. [See Charles Dhanowa,
written evidence to the House of Lords Select Committee on Constitution’s
inquiry into ‘the regulatory state’, 26 June 2003.]

A central element of our proposals on appeals against our competition
enforcement decisions is that the standard of appeal should no longer be
‘full merits’ – that is, the Competition Appeal Tribunal reviewing all
aspects of the decision, and assessing whether it considers the CMA has got
it right not just legally and procedurally, but also in its factual and
economic assessment. We are proposing that this should change either to a
judicial review standard, or to a new standard of review setting out
specified grounds of permissible appeal.

This sits alongside proposals to tackle features that we believe
unnecessarily slow down the appeals process – that there should be less
reliance on oral testimony allowing for shorter oral hearings, and also that
there should be greater restrictions on the admissibility of evidence that
the party under investigation had not previously given the CMA in advance of
the CMA making its final decision on a case.

It has been put to me that our proposals about reforming the appeals process
are a case of the CMA being ‘sore losers’. But the fact is, as I said
earlier, we have a good record of winning cases on appeal. We don’t win every
case, and we wouldn’t expect to. No competition authority ever does. But-
while there may be cases where we disagree legally with the Tribunal’s
judgment – we really don’t have a problem with the overall proportion of
cases that we have won and lost on appeal.

In any event, the ‘sore losers’ jibe can’t explain why similar reforms of the
appeals process have been proposed by others, such as the recent report on
digital competition by a panel chaired by Professor Jason Furman.

A more serious concern that has been expressed is that, like lots of law
enforcement agencies, we are impatient with legal constraints and due process
that stand in the way of our ‘getting results’. I think that this is a
challenge that we, like any enforcement body, always need to take heed of,
and we need to be careful that we do not succumb to the temptation of
disregarding legal constraints and due process.

But, in all candour, I do not think that is the case here.

Ever since I took on the role of CMA Executive Director for Enforcement, I
have emphasised the need for the CMA to abide by the highest standards of
procedural fairness and analytical rigour in our casework. In the first
speech I gave setting out my thoughts on how we should approach competition
law enforcement, I said that:

We genuinely welcome the discipline and accountability that the
[Competition Appeal] Tribunal’s rigorous and effective oversight
brings to our work.
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and that this is because we need to get our decisions right. We want to
combat, and deter, anti-competitive practices, but we do not want to
overreach, which could have a counterproductive ‘chilling’ effect on
legitimate business activity.

That remains very much my view, and that of the CMA and its Board. I would
add that I have the highest regard for the professionalism, integrity,
dedication and rigour of the Tribunal and of the people who work in it and
lead it. That remains true even on those occasions where we might disagree
with a particular ruling that the Tribunal has made.

But two decades after the current system was established, it is reasonable to
assess whether it is working as intended – or whether some of the ways it has
developed have led to unintended consequences.

I would contend that there has been a divergence from the original intention
in two important ways.

First, the appeal process is slower than was intended. Oral evidence is used
more extensively, new evidence is admitted. It was originally envisaged that
the appeal process would be ‘based on the exchange of written submissions…
and on a short oral stage’, with oral hearings taking no more than about one
or two days. [See statements from the Tribunal’s first President, Sir
Christopher Bellamy, and its first (and current) Registrar Charles Dhanowa,
made in 2013 and cited in footnote 56 of Lord Tyrie’s letter to the Secretary
of State of Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy, dated 5 February 2019.]

Current practice has moved a long way from this, with two recent Competition
Act appeals – pay-for-delay and phenytoin – each involving hearings of about
four weeks.

Why does this matter? I have said that one of the concerns about the system
that our reforms are trying to address is that it moves too slowly to address
harms caused to consumers. The detriments endured by consumers, and the
related harms to our economy, endure for far too long. If the outcome of
cases remains uncertain and unresolved for too long, with penalties and
remedies in doubt, and compensation delayed, that is unfair and, moreover,
weakens public confidence in the system. This would matter in any case, but
it particularly matters in the context of fast-moving digital markets.

The system needs to move more nimbly and swiftly. All parts of the system.
That is why we’re proposing that we at the CMA should be subject to a new
duty to act with expedition, as I said earlier. And for the same reason, we
also think that steps need to be taken to speed up the Tribunal’s process:
less reliance on oral testimony, less admission of new evidence – as
originally intended.

Secondly, the proposal to move away from a ‘full merits’ review, to a more
defined review standard, is aimed at enhancing the ability of the system to
address consumer harm effectively. This is not a question of seeking weak
judicial oversight. It is more about putting the UK in line with
international best practice. The National Audit Office, in its most recent



full report into the UK’s competition regime, in February 2016, noted that
many lawyers and commentators regard the UK as ‘the best jurisdiction in the
world to defend a competition case’.

Which is a way of saying that the UK is seen as less able than other
jurisdictions to protect consumers from anti-competitive practices. Plainly,
that is not an acceptable place for the UK to be. It cannot have been what
anyone intended our competition regime to become.

To repeat. We have no wish to weaken the appeal system. We want to bring it
closer to its original intent.

And that is the approach that underlies our reform programme as a whole.

A balanced package of measures that builds on the existing system, but calls
for it to be adapted to make it fit for the new world we are entering – post-
financial crisis, post-digitalisation and post-Brexit.

Speech: Robert Buckland QC speech:
Modernising Criminal Justice
Conference 2019

This is my first keynote speech as the Minister of State for Justice.

That’s my full and frankly rather formal title. Many of you will be familiar
with the more colloquial, the more catchy title: ‘Prisons Minister’.

As I have said to my team, I think the term ‘Justice Minister’ is actually a
better fit for what I’m doing. That’s not some sort of rebranding exercise on
my part, it’s because I think it’s important to take a ‘whole system
approach’ to our criminal justice network, of which prisons are one important
constituent part, but by no means the whole story. My other responsibilities
include the probation service and they include sentencing policy as a whole.

Of course, in a sense, we’re not really talking about a single system at all
– we’re talking about a kind of eco-system – made up of a complex network of
separate yet interconnecting and mutually dependent systems, services and
organisations.

It’s where I’ve spent, as you’ve heard, most of my professional career – over
25 years in fact – first as a criminal barrister in courts like Swansea,
Cardiff, Merthyr and Newport and also as a part-time judge in a Crown Court.
For nearly 5 years I was the Solicitor General before taking up this post
last month.
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I have seen the trends. I have seen what works. I’ve also seen what doesn’t
work. And I have seen how important it is that different parts of our system
– and other sectors and services well beyond it – work properly together.

And today’s conference provides an opportunity to share insights, to
collaborate and to learn from each other as we continue to build a modern
justice system, taking advantage of new technology and new approaches.

My direct experience of working within the criminal justice system has
informed and shaped my views on how we improve it. In fact, in my very first
speech in the House of Commons as a newly-elected MP some 9 years ago, I was
clear about the need for us to be smart on crime and to look at tackling the
causes of criminality, with the root of it all being crime prevention and
early intervention. That’s what I still believe and will be one of my guiding
principles as Justice Minister.

Now we all know that the criminal justice system should be much more
effective at rehabilitating offenders so they don’t go on to commit more
crime and to create more victims of crime.

We all want to see justice delivered for victims of crime and a system that
properly supports and protects those victims and vulnerable people too.

And we all recognise that those who break the law need to be punished in a
way that is proportionate, purposeful, and which protects the public.

Now I believe we are all united in that and, in general, in what needs to be
done to deliver it. In a whole-system approach, we also need to make sure
that respective structures and systems are united too.

That’s why there are new structures in place in Her Majesty’s Prisons and
Probation Service that will ensure we will have an equal focus on probation
and prisons, and I’ll be working with Jo Farrar and her team to do just that.

But as well as structures and systems, there’s another ‘S’ word that I
believe is right at the heart of driving and implementing reform – and that’s
‘staff’.

Now having worked over the years with our hard-working and dedicated prison
officers and probation officers – I don’t need to be persuaded of their
contribution and huge importance to our system.

You will know that we have invested significantly to increase staff numbers.
We’ve recruited over 4,500 new prison officers – that’s exceeding the
original target of 2,500. And that brings the total figure in the system to
over 22,500 officers, returning us to around the same staffing levels as in
March of 2012. And we’ve also appointed 700 extra probation service officers
too.

Now I’d like to warmly welcome everybody who’s recently joined the service
and sincerely thank everyone – old and new – who works in our prisons, in
probation services – and indeed our wider justice system – for the often
challenging and difficult work that they do – day in and day out.



And I am clear that there is more we need to do to support our staff and to
ensure that the workforce is more representative and I’ve already been
listening to those needs and concerns.

And I’ve also been struck by the expertise and commitment of the people I’ve
met. And I look forward – politics permitting of course – to meeting many
more of you very soon and to share in and see the great work you are doing.

What’s also struck me is just how important it is that we get the support
right for prisoners so that they are set on a path towards rehabilitation and
away from reoffending.

And to do that, we need to focus our efforts from the inside out and from the
outside in.

Let me start from the inside out.

We need prisons that are fundamentally safe and secure.

That’s about ensuring we prevent drugs, mobile phones and other contraband
entering our prison estate. Now a lot of work has been undertaken already to
stop the flow of these items and to disrupt and bring to justice the criminal
gangs who frankly are targeting our prisons.

This very much includes the 10 Prisons Project, supported by my predecessor.
And may I pay tribute to the work of Rory Stewart. He served for 18 months in
office and proved himself passionate, dedicated and brought real energy to
the role. Rory of course notably said he would resign if violence and drugs
didn’t reduce in the 10 prisons within a year. I have said I am going to do
things my way, but I remain passionately interested in the outcomes of this
project. As I am sure you will be.

We will report the results of the project publicly this coming August, twelve
months after his announcement. We’ll be comparing a quarter’s assaults data
from August 2018 with a quarter’s assaults data to June 2019. That will be,
at the time, the most up to date data available at the conclusion of the
project. And alongside this, we will also report mandatory drug testing
results for the 10 prisons.

Being able to safely and securely hold those sentenced to custody – and
effectively supervise people in the community – has to be the first thing we
need to get right, but it can’t be the only thing.

It’s also about having the right support in place that will prevent offenders
committing more crime.

We’ve just marked the first anniversary of the Education and Employment
Strategy, that’s a vital strategy to ensure prison is a place where offenders
can develop the skills they need to secure employment on release. It’s one of
the key factors that will determine whether they reoffend.

Let me give you just two examples of that important work:



The New Futures Network is brokering partnerships between prisons and
employers to help businesses fill those skills gaps and for prisoners to find
employment, initially it’s working in Yorkshire, Tees & Tyne and Wear and
Wales and is now recruiting employment brokers to cover all of our
jurisdiction.

And last month, we announced changes to the release on temporary licence
rules – the ROTL rules – which will allow prisoners to be considered for
temporary release earlier to provide more opportunities to work and train
with employers.

But as well as getting the conditions and support right in our prisons, we
also need to look past the prison gates. We also need to tackle this from the
outside in.

And in February, the Secretary of State, David Gauke, set out a vision that
recognises prison as the right place for the most serious offenders, but
looks beyond the traditional prison estate to more innovative, effective
alternatives in our community.

In particular, it’s clear that short prison sentences simply aren’t working.
Over a quarter of all reoffending is committed by those who have served short
sentences of 12 months or less. They trap people in a cycle of crime that is
very difficult to break out of. The result is more offending, more victims,
more crime.

That’s why we think there is a case to abolish or further restrict the use of
sentences of 6 months or less with some exceptions, and we hope to set out
our proposals for consultation by the summer.

And alongside this, we need to ensure that there are more robust and
effective alternatives to prison in place.

And I want to make sure that sentencers have a real choice when it comes to
the options before them. And having sat as a sentencer, I know from the
perspective of the judge how important that is. Getting the balance right,
getting the sentence right, not just to fit the crime but also to fit the
criminal in the dock before the sentencer.

Now a key part of this shift from custody to community will be about
harnessing and embracing modern technology.

And we’ve seen how technology is already making a difference in the justice
system.

For example, our investment in new video conference centres is allowing local
courts to hold virtual hearings and avoid the need to transport prisoners. In
April, Her Majesty’s Prison and Youth Offending Institution Peterborough
became the fourth prison to get a new centre.

Now careful and targeted use of technology can really help – it’s not just
technology for technology’s sake – but to help deliver the outcomes we all
want to see.



And the same is true with community sentences.

We’ve already announced the roll out of GPS tagging so that offenders in
England and Wales can be monitored 24 hours a day.

The tags have a very wide range of uses including creating no-go zones for an
offender, checking that offenders are attending a rehabilitation programme
and monitoring their whereabouts.

Last month, I visited the Manchester Electronic Monitoring Centre. And there,
I saw the teams who are responsible for monitoring information generated from
those GPS tags.

I also learnt about how staff engage with other stakeholders, including
prisons, probation, the police and courts. But new technology on its own is
not enough. Collaboration with other parts of the system will be vital for
the success of tagging, particularly when it comes to the enforcement of
breaches.

Now despite its potential, new technology can only go so far.

Confidence in community sentences starts with confidence in the probation
services that deliver them.

As we announced last month, we will be ending CRC contracts early and
streamlining responsibilities for public, private and voluntary sector
partners.

Now that means a stronger and enhanced role for the National Probation
Service in managing all offenders, greater voluntary sector involvement in
rehabilitation, and the private sector leading where it has specialist
experience and where it can support innovation in rehabilitating offenders
and organising Unpaid Work placements.

Each National Probation Service region will have a private or voluntary
sector partner – an Innovation Partner – who will be responsible for
delivering Unpaid Work and Accredited Programmes in the community.

And we will also be developing a commercial framework to allow the NPS to
directly commission services on a scale that encourages the participation of
those smaller suppliers and truly being responsive to the needs of local
areas.

And our plan is to ringfence an initial £20 million per year for a Regional
Outcome Fund to be spent on innovative, cross-cutting approaches. And that
will allow us to test services before expanding them.

These changes I believe will allow each sector to play to its strengths, to
deliver more investment in skilled probation staff, and to ensure stronger
supervision and support for offenders so that sentencers and indeed the
public will have confidence in community alternatives to prison.

I want to see prisons and probation systems working collaboratively with



partners at a local and national level and work effectively together to
deliver our new probation system.

As we make these changes, with care and due attention to the interests of our
dedicated staff, we will continue to focus relentlessly on improving
operational performance through the way in which we manage contracts and the
investments we make in the delivery of services. So this year, for example,
we will spend an additional £22 million supporting offenders as they move
through the prison gate into the community.

And we also need to make sure that judges and magistrates get the right
information on what probation services are available locally to improve the
quality of rehabilitation support offered by probation in our communities.

So for example, we are working very closely with the Department of Health and
Social Care, NHS England and Public Health England to pilot a Treatment
Requirement Programme to increase the number of community sentences that have
mental health, drug and alcohol treatment requirements.

Because frankly for too long, although those options have existed in the
statute book, have they really been a reality for sentencers? I think not.

I know there are real challenges for our system. I am not prepared to just
wring my hands and say: ‘Rome wasn’t built in a day’. As I have set out,
there are things that we can do, and we are doing, and which will make a
difference.

Whether that difference is made through more joined-up support, better
targeted interventions or by introducing and harnessing new technology, when
we talk about “modernisation”, we must understand that our work frankly is
never going to be fully done. What is “modern” today becomes quickly out of
date if we aren’t constantly vigilant.

The prison and probation population is constantly changing. It presents new
challenges each year. The idea that our justice system alone should – or
could – be responsible for offender management – itself a term that I think
is becoming increasingly inadequate to describe what we are trying to do – is
just plain wrong. Without other agencies of national and local government,
plus the private and third sectors, the justice system would be little more
than a set of pious hopes and intentions.

I believe that by working closely together: prisons, probation, police, the
courts, national, local, voluntary, private, public sector, these reforms
will allow us to seize the opportunity to finally turn the tide on
reoffending.

We know what works, we know what the evidence says, we know what to do. And
we’re getting on with it.

By doing so, by building on the progress made so far and, by harnessing that
new technology, we can ensure our criminal justice system punishes those who
have broken the law in a purposeful and in a targeted way – increasingly in
our communities – and at the same time can better support offenders to turn



away from crime for good and to re-join society as law-abiding citizens.
Ultimately, that will mean, as I say, less crime, fewer victims and safer
communities.

News story: CMA launches consumer law
investigation into leasehold market

This follows ongoing concerns about the fairness, clarity and presentation of
some leasehold contract terms, which could lead to people being stung by
costly fees over a long period or having to abide by onerous terms.

The CMA’s consumer protection law investigation will examine two key areas:

Potential mis-selling: whether people who have bought a leasehold property
are given the information they need to fully understand the obligations they
are taking on, for example the requirement to pay ground rent over a certain
period of time, or whether they have an accurate understanding of their
ability to buy their freehold.

Potential unfair terms: whether people are having to pay excessive fees due
to unfair contract terms. This will include administration, service, and
‘permission’ charges – where homeowners must pay freeholders and managing
agents before making home improvements – and ground rents, which in some
cases can double every 10 years.

George Lusty, Senior Director for Consumer Enforcement, said:

Buying a home is one of the most expensive and important purchases
a person can make. So, it’s essential they fully understand the
contract they are signing – including whether they will have to pay
more than they bargained for.

Our investigation will shed light on potential misleading practices
and unfair terms to help better protect people buying a home in
future.

The CMA is writing to companies across the sector – including developers,
lenders and freeholders – requiring information to understand more about how
leaseholds are sold and managed, and the terms their contracts contain. It
also wants to understand the impact such practices have on homeowners, and so
is calling on people to share experiences that could be relevant to its work.

If the CMA thinks that a company’s practices are misleading – or that its
contracts contain unfair clauses – it could take enforcement action to
require the company to change how they operate.
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All information relating to this investigation can be found on the case page.
This includes how people can share relevant information.

Press release: India-UK sports
alliance to showcase bilateral trade

The Department for International Trade (DIT) today (Tuesday 11 June) welcomes
an India-UK sports delegation in London to showcase opportunities for British
sporting exporters during the 2019 Cricket World Cup.

The event will bring together business leaders from high-profile sporting
companies based in both countries, to showcase international trade
opportunities.

With exports of British sporting equipment at an all-time high, rising by 10%
to £500 million in 2018, new data from DIT shows exports of sporting goods to
India increased by 30.6% in the same period.

Secretary of State for International Trade, Dr Liam Fox MP said:

The UK wants to be India’s partner in delivering world class
sporting events – using our experience and expertise gained from
delivering some of the biggest global sports events in the world.

There are significant benefits of hosting large sporting events to
local economies. By showcasing the success of British business at
the cricket world cup, the UK stands ready and able to help our
Indian sporting partners realise their own success.

India is already the UK’s 11th largest export market outside of the EU and
accounts for £7.5 billion of existing investment in the UK. Bilateral trade
is valued at more than £20.5 billion per year and estimates show that the
Indian sports market can become a $10 billion industry by 2026.

This means there is exponential potential for growth in British sports
exports to the region.

Premier League Interim Chief Executive, Richard Masters said:

The Premier League has worked extremely closely with the Indian
Super League and other organisations for more than decade to
support the growth of football in India.

Earlier this year we brought the first Football Development Week to
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Mumbai, in conjunction with the ISL, the UK Department for
International Trade (DIT) and Star Sports. This provided a great
opportunity for our clubs to share their knowledge with coaches and
young players from across India.

We are supporters of the new UK – India Sports Alliance and look
forward to developing existing relationships in India and
identifying new ones.

Representatives from Indian commercial giant, Reliance Industries believe
there is great potential for British companies looking to export sporting
goods to India.

Chief Executive Officer of Reliance Sports, Sundar Raman said:

Reliance Sports has had strong connections with the UK since
inception – particularly the partnership between the Indian Super
League and the Premier League, which was renewed again earlier this
year.

I am delighted to be a part of the India-UK Sports Alliance
organised by the UK’s Department for International Trade. It will
help to broaden the scope of our relationships in the UK with both
the wider sports sector and policymakers.

This is an exciting time of exponential growth in India’s sports
sector, and I am pleased that the UK government and businesses are
engaging with us to strengthen bilateral trading relationships.


